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Dr. Cora Gilroy Receives  Zoetis Carl J. Norden Distinguished Teacher Award 

Congratulations to Dr. Cora Gilroy, Veterinary Clinical 
Pathologist, on being the recipient of the 2015 Zoetis Carl J. 
Norden Distinguished Teacher Award, the highest teaching 
award given by North American veterinary colleges.  Dr. Gilroy 
has many teaching responsibilities in clinical pathology, 
including 2nd and 4th year undergraduate Doctor of Veterinary 
Medicine courses, graduate courses and many hours per year 
of resident training.  She has extensively revamped 2nd year 
clinical chemistry teaching to utilize team based learning, a 
flipped classroom setting and clicker quizzes.  As volunteer 
faculty advisor to the American College of Veterinary 
Pathologists Student Chapter at UPEI, Dr. Gilroy spends many 
hours preparing and providing extracurricular rounds, lectures 
and wet laboratories.  Dr. Gilroy has a passion for teaching that 
has grown as she has learned pedagogical methods that help 
her teach a subject she so thoroughly enjoys!  

 

Photo: Dr. Cora Gilroy receiving award from Dr. Juanita Glencross (Zoetis Canada Inc.) 

Dr. Shelley Burton Becomes ASVCP President 

Congratulations to Dr. Shelley Burton who became 
President of the American Society for Veterinary 
Clinical Pathology (ASVCP) for a one year term in 
2015-2016. As part of a 3 year elected term on the 
ASVCP Executive Board, Dr. Burton took over the 
presidency on October 18th in Minneapolis.  Although 
the position keeps her busy, Dr. Burton is honored to 
serve.  As a long time ASVCP member, this 
organization has benefitted her professional life 
(through learning opportunities) and personal life 
(through gaining friends) and has provided networking 
and other opportunities for department pathology 
trainees.  

 

Photo:  Dr. Shelley Burton presenting a memento to outgoing 

ASVCP President, Dr. Jeffrey McCartney. Photo courtesy of the 

ASVCP. 



Dr. Alfonso Lopez Continues as Editor of the  

Pathology & Microbiology Newsletter 

The Department of Pathology and Microbiology is pleased 
that Dr. Alfonso Lopez will continue to serve as the Editor 
of our Pathology & Microbiology newsletter. Dr. Lopez, a 
Professor Emeritus at UPEI, has been the editor since the 
newsletter was started by Dr. Fred Kibenge in his first term 
as Department Chair in July, 2009. Drs. Shelley Burton and 
Maria Forzan will continue to serve as our two silent editors, 

working with Ingrid MacLeod.  

Dr. Lopez has recently retired and moved with his wife, 
Rosalie, to Guelph, Ontario.  An exciting personal event in 
his life is the arrival in October of his first grandson, Wyatt, 
born to his daughter, Adriana and her husband, Nick. 

                  

Photo: Dr. Lopez in editing mode in Guelph, Ontario.   

Recent Research Grants 

Congratulations to Dr. Anne Muckle for her recent success in being awarded an 
NSERC Engage Grant of $25,000, with Industry partner Elanco Animal Health/
Division of Eli Lilly, Charlottetown, PEI. Drs. Shona Whyte and Mark Fast are 
collaborators on this project. The research project is titled 'Combating Winter 
Ulcer Disease in Canadian Industry'. Winter ulcer disease caused by Moritella 
viscosa has had significant economic effects on the Atlantic Salmon aquaculture 
industry in the North Atlantic. This study aims to improve our understanding of  

M. viscosa, its biology, virulence mechanisms, and host-pathogen interactions 
which is important for the development of effective treatments against the 
disease.   

Well done Dr. Muckle! 

Congratulations to Dr. Mark Fast who has been informed that the Norwegian 
Research Centre he collaborates with, the Sea Lice Research Centre (SLRC) at 
University of Bergen, Bergen, Norway, were successful in being awarded an 
INTPART program grant. The two international Investigators on this grant are Dr. 
Mark Fast (Atlantic Veterinary College, University of Prince Edward Island) and Dr. 
Ben Koop (University of Victoria, British Colombia). The total award value is 
3.047.000 NOK (468 588 Canadian dollars) from the Norwegian Research Council. 
The goal of the funded project is to enhance collaboration between the universities, 
co-supervising graduate students and projects, yearly training and workshops for 
the graduate students at the AVC to go to the University of Bergen. This university 
will also send their graduate students here for training and research. The grant 
runs from 2016-2018, and each year will involve up to 7 graduate students from the 
AVC to attend training at the University of Bergen (summer school) on salmon and 

lice genetics, and a similar number of students from the University of Bergen to come to the AVC for training 
in salmon immunology. Yearly workshops to share information and update collaborations will occur (2016 at 
AVC; 2017 University of Bergen) and research stays for principle investigators and graduate students will 
also occur on an annual basis in both locations to initiate collaborative research projects.   
 
Well done Dr. Fast! 



Recent PhD Thesis Defenses 

Congratulations to Dr. Mar²a Forz§n who successfully defended her 
PhD thesis [Pathogenesis of Frog virus 3 (Ranavirus sp, Iridoviridae) 
in the wood frog, Rana sylvatica (Lithobates sylvaticus)] on October 
13, 2015. Mar²a was co-supervised by Dr. Pierre-Yves Daoust and 
Dr. Fred Markham. Dr. Enrique Aburto chaired the Examination 
Committee.  

Mar²a continues to be an active member of the Canadian Wildlife 
Health Cooperative at AVC. 

Congratulations Mar²a!   

Congratulations to Sarah McConnachie who successfully defended 
her PhD thesis [Manipulation of the Loma salmonae-rainbow trout 
disease model with special reference to integrated multitrophic 
aquaculture practices] on Monday November 9, 2015. Sarah was 
supervised by Dr. Dave Speare. Dr. Mark Fast chaired the 
Examination Committee.  

Sarah is currently a 2nd year DVM student at AVC. 

Congratulations Sarah!  

Aquaviruses 2015 Workshop in Chile 

Dr. Fred Kibenge was an invited speaker at 

the Aquaviruses 2015 Workshop that was 

held in Puerto Montt, Chile, on October 29, 

2015.  The workshop was organized by the 

Center for Applied Biological Research 

(CIBA) and was sponsored by EWOS in 

Chile.  Dr. Kibenge presented the latest 

research on piscine reovirus (PRV), the 

causative agent of heart and skeletal muscle 

inflammation (HSMI) in farmed Atlantic 

salmon.  His presentation was titled 

ñMolecular epidemiology of piscine reovirus 

(PRV), etiologic agent of heart and skeletal 

muscle inflammation (HSMI)ò.  The workshop 

had about 150 attendees and provided 

simultaneous English and Spanish translations.   

 

Photo from: http://www.aqua.cl/2015/10/30/industria-del-salmon-analizo-los-ultimos-conocimientos-de-la-hsmi/ 


